
Policy on Accessing Funds from Indirect Cost Return 
Walker Department of Mechanical Engineering 

December 2024 
 
This policy describes appropriate uses for funds from overhead (OH) return, and the 
procedure for faculty to request access to these funds. Faculty are encouraged to consult 
this policy before making such a request. 
 
Background: 75% of the OH generated by grants is held centrally by the University. Of the 
remaining 25%, roughly half (~12% of the total) is returned annually to a department or to 
an ORU, with the remainder kept by the Cockrell School. There is a substantial delay – of 
several months to a year – between the awarding of a grant and the time at which OH from 
that grant begins to be returned.  
 
Faculty who author successful grants select the entity that receives the 12% OH that is 
returned. For example, faculty that run their grants through ME have their OH returned to 
ME, grants submitted through the Texas Materials Institute return OH to TMI, etc. Some 
ORUs, such as Texas Robotics, share returned OH with departments.  
 
The figure below shows how OH generated by ME faculty during a recent year was 
distributed to various ORUs. Only 28% of the available OH was returned to ME. 

 
 
 
Prohibited uses of OH return: The Cockrell School places restrictions on the use of these 
funds (see Appendix). For example, “it is the policy of the CSE that these funds not be re-
allocated directly to the faculty for spending at their discretion.” In addition, these funds 
are “not to be used for items that would normally be allowed as direct expenses on a grant 
or contract.”  
 
Allowed uses of OH return: Since OH is generated by research grants, it is expected that 
OH funds will be used to support activities related to research. Example uses include: 

• Salaries for administrative/clerical personnel that are required for execution of a 
project 



• Required cost-sharing commitments for proposals  
• Minor research renovations 
• Support for shared administrative structures 
• Sta] to support research 
• Research equipment 
• Seed funds for new projects 
• Other items related to the administration of research 

 
The ME department most commonly uses OH return to support structures that broadly 
benefit the department, such as the salaries of sta] that support pre- and post-award 
grants administration, for research support for new faculty, and for required cost-sharing 
on proposals. Use of OH for sta] salaries is beneficial because these funds do not incur 
expenses from fringe benefits. 
 
How to request access to funds from OH return: Requests can be submitted at any time. 
 

Faculty that direct OH to ME should send requests for OH funds to the ME Chair. 
Requests should be consistent with the allowed uses described above. Requests for 
required cost sharing and for uses that broadly benefit the department will receive 
the highest priority.  
 
Faculty that do not direct OH to ME may also place a request to the ME Chair. 
However, at the Chair’s discretion, these requests may be redirected to the ORU 
that receives the requesting faculty’s OH. Alternatively, the Chair may assist the 
faculty by advocating for CSE funds on the faculty’s behalf, or by authorizing the use 
of endowment funds.   
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